
 

 

 

January 13, 2022 

 

Mr. Kevin Peterburs 

Union Pacific Railroad Company  

Milwaukee, WI 53225 

 

 

Subject:   Review of Hazardous Waste Determination 

Superior Linens, 5005 S Packard Avenue, Cudahy 

   DNR BRRTS Activity #: 02-41-532649; FID #: 241780880 

  

Dear Mr. Peterburs: 

 

The Department of Natural Resources (DNR) received a “Remediation Site Hazardous Waste Determination” 

form completed by your environmental consultant.  The form was used to determine if soil planned to be 

excavated at the Superior Linens site must be managed as a hazardous waste due to it being contaminated with 

trichloroethene (TCE).  A technical assistance review fee was provided to the DNR to provide a written response 

to the waste determination.   

 

The waste determination provided to the DNR concluded that the excavated soil cannot be characterized as a 

hazardous waste.  The specific product discharged to the environment cannot be identified and therefore cannot be 

confirmed as a listed hazardous waste.  Detectable concentrations of volatile organic compounds, including TCE, 

were not identified in a composite sample collected for TCLP analysis from soil proposed to be excavated and is 

therefore not characteristically hazardous.   

 

The DNR concurs with the conclusion of the waste determination.  This concurrence does not negate the 

generator's responsibility for correctly classifying a solid waste under Wisconsin NR Administrative Code.    

 

Please contact me by calling (414) 405-0764, or by email at paul.grittner@wisconsin.gov if you have any 

questions regarding this decision.   

 

Sincerely, 

 
Paul Grittner 

Hydrogeologist  

Remediation & Redevelopment Program 

 

cc:  

Matthew Wilson, Golder Associates, Inc., 1133 Quail Court, Suite 115, Pewaukee, WI 53072 
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